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Aircraft History 
I bought my aircraft in early 2017 and it came complete with all logs from its beginning.  I've owned many 
different classic aircraft but the logs for this particular Cessna had a big surprise for me.  It had collided with a 
B-25 Bomber and had major damage on Long Island, New York in 1952.  
 
Cessna 140 NC2509N, Serial Number 26728-6-12 had its initial test flight on February 20th, 1947 at Wichita 
Kansas.  From there it was taken seven days later on a 7.5 hour ferry flight to Greenville, Michigan.   
At Greenville, it soldiered though 735 hours of pilot training with only standard maintenance items in the log 
book.  The second and third owners kept the C140 on Long Island NY and added another 117 hours to the 
logbook.  On April 8th 1951, Mr. Hobert S. Van Norstrand Jr. (I presume the next owner) first flew the C140 
from the Deer Park Airport on Long Island, N.Y, with 855 hours TTSN in the logbook.   
 
The Story 
As written in the aircraft logbook entries shown below, Hobert Norstrand Jr, departed Deer Park Airport on 
December 20th 1952 and landed 45 minutes later on Republic Avenue, Long Island, NY.  Republic Avenue is 
located on the Republic Airport not far from Deer Park Airport.   
 

 
 
 

Mid-air collision with a B-25 
December 20th, 1952 

… Cecil Boyd 
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The reason for the off airport landing is described in the next page of the logbook shown below.   
Just a 14 word entry in an old aircraft logbook - the kind of like you would make an entry for re-packing wheel 
bearings.  But “Mid-Air collision with B-25”?    
 
Now every time I fly this wonderful aircraft, I can’t help but wonder what it’s like to come up against a B-25 
with a 1400 pound aircraft in the air and survive.  Who didn’t see who? Since both wings were severely 
damaged, was it controllable on the way down to Republic Ave? Was the engine running?  What happened to 
the B-25?  Were there injuries?  
 

 
 
As you can see from the logbook entries on May 1st and May 16,, Mr. Hobert Norstrand Jr wasted no time in 
repairing the aircraft and returning it to flight. Newly recovered serviceable wings, new rear bulkhead, etc.,etc.  
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And on May 21st, Mr Norstrand flew the NC2509N again, only 165 days since the mid-air collision.   
 

 
 
At first glance, this looks like a pretty cool story in the history of this aircraft. But I have to confess that more 
than once I thought that it sure would be nice to somehow validate the accuracy of it. 
 
I googled the pilot/owners name and found an obituary that he had deceased in the 90’s.  An entry in the 
Funeral Home registry from his brother stated “my brother always loved to fly, even after the midair collision”.   
So it’s true, this Cessna had a mid-air collision with a B-25 Bomber in 1952 and it’s still flying today, teaching 
newbies how to fly. 

 

     
 
If anyone has any additional information about this aircraft, I would appreciate you sharing it with me.  
Cecil Boyd 919 602 6819 or cecilboyd@bellsouth.net. 
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                           Editor’s Note …Christian Vehrs 
 
Please forgive me, I can’t help myself  
Cecil’s article made me do some research on what post-WWII might have looked like at Republic Field. 
 
The first thing that caught my attention, Republic Avenue would have been a tricky proposition with a 
damaged aircraft considering its location (a short narrow road).  
 

 
 
As the name of the airport implies, this was the location of the Republic Aircraft factory where the P-47 was 
assembled. It’s also just a hop over the trees to Grumman Field, Roosevelt Field and Mitchel Field.  
This area of Long Island New York would have been very active with WWII aircraft in the traffic pattern and 
surrounding air space.  
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Republic Aircraft assembly at Republic Airport Page 8 



 
This 1947 USGA topographical map depicts the numerous airfields in the area. 

The arrow indicates the flight path from Deer Park airport prior to encountering the B-25 mid-air.  
 

 
Republic Airport circa 1946-1965 

Republic Avenue 
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Deer Park Airport December 1953 aerial view showing two unpaved runways. 

By this time, Cessna 140 NC2509N would have been repaired and parked back in its home in this photo. 
 

 
1950’s photo of aircraft based at Deer Park. If you strain your eyes and imagination,  

you can almost see the fuselage of NC2509N in the background  Page 10 



 

 
March 1974 photo taken shortly after the airport property is sold to developers.  

 

 
Deer Park Airport fades into history  Page 11 



 

 

Hardy Aviation Insurance provides old fashion service. 

Call us today for coverage you can trust, at a price you can afford! 

Covering all of your aviation insurance needs. 

Call us at 1-800-721-6733 or visit us at www.hardyaviationins.com   

Photo courtesy of John Kliewer 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Phone 815-233-5478 
Fax 815-233-5479 

 
Email:info@HookerHarness.com 

www.HookerHarness.com 
 

324 E. Stephenson St. 
Freeport, IL 61032 

STC’d for Installation Cessna 120 - 210-F 
 

Page 13 

http://www.hookerharness.com/


          

Uno Part 2 
The discovery, recovery and restoration 

of the prototype Cessna 140A 
… Ken and Lorraine Morris 
 

See Summer 2019 issue  
for Uno part 1 

 

 

 

Once we got home with Uno, we parked it in a 
hangar for about a month.  We had just sold our 
home, and were moving into smaller digs, and 
were trying to figure out where to put everything, 
so Uno sat waiting to be torn apart! 

 

Around March 15, about a month after we came 
home, Ken got busy.  I helped him remove the 
wings and sat them in the corner.   

 

 

Then he removed all the tail surfaces.   We will 
revisit them later…. 

 

The first thing we do is usually remove the engine 
and take the firewall off.  That allows us access to 
everything behind the panel, the area below the 
rudder pedals and the brake master cylinders.  It 
gives us a good chance to clean things up and take 
stock.   
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Firewall removed to examine behind the panel 

 

We did notice right away that the rudder pedals 
were off a 1946 airplane.  The 46 had cast 
magnesium pedals, and the early 140A had pressed 
aluminum pedals.  

 

Ready to remove boot cowl skins 

Another thing we noticed were lots of holes in the 
boot cowl skins.  Previous venturi installations and 
things like that. On the glare shield, where there 
was supposed to be an ash tray hole someone had 
used BIG cherry rivets to put on a patch to cover 
the hole.  We got the patch off and discovered that 
the hole beneath it that was supposed to be about 
2” x 3” was much bigger and elongated like 
something was torn out.  We decided to replace 
the boot cowl skins. 

Ken drilled those out and we were looking at the 
control yoke Y, all the cables, and the floor board 
area.  Upon closer inspection, there appeared to be 
little mouse droppings everywhere.  Not surprising 
since it was parked outside for the last 30 years in 
an open T hangar. (mud dauber nests in the heater 
plenum and all over the rest of the plane too). 

 

Ken disconnected the aileron control cables and 
removed the Control Y, then started inspecting the 
floorboard area.  There was a mouse nest 
underneath one of the floorboards.   
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Mouse nest under the  floorboard  

As we all know, there is a small hole where the 
rudder cable comes out from under the floor board 
and attaches to the rudders.  That is the biggest 
hole under the floorboards, just right for a plump 
field mouse. Right after he started taking things 
apart, we caught a nice plump field mouse in our 
sticky trap. Coincidence?  I think not!  Maybe a 
REBEL mouse from Virginia????? 

 

 

At some time, a previous owner had spent lots of 
time fabricating a ceiling light reminiscent of a 
Cessna 150 and riveting it to the cabin top.  It was 
neat, and probably worked great, but it wasn’t 
original, so it needed to go.   

When we were done, we wanted an original 
airplane.  We kept referring to the parts manual to 
see what was there when it was delivered. 

 

After moving the plane outside and blasting it with 
the hose and stripping a bit at a time, we decided 
the cabin top needed replacing. There were many 
holes and antennas that had been patched, and the 
skylights were installed with #6 screws instead of 
#3 rivets.  

 

About this time, we gave Textron a call.  Textron 
bought Cessna in the past, and we were hoping to 
get some information about the plane.  When we 
got Uno, it only had logbooks going back to the 
70s.  Using the FAA records of FAA Airworthiness 
applications, we knew that as of 5-18-56 it had 
5837 TT.  We were missing early logs, but pieced 
together a total time as of February 2019 of about 
9700 TT.  We were hoping Textron could fill in 
some blanks.  
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We had ♪High Hopes ♫, and did get ahold of 
someone who helped somewhat.  Textron sent us a 
copy of the delivered equipment list for the 
airplane, and the early Weight and Balance.  The 
airplane was delivered with just about every 
available option, and it’s empty weight was 978lbs.  
We found out that it was delivered unpainted, with 
a Green stripe, and Green interior.  That is what we 
will shoot for! 

We also got the FAA Airworthiness file, which 
showed a tough life for this little bird.  This was the 
prototype airplane, and first flew in January of 
1949. It did all the flight testing and was certified in 
April of 1949.  It was sold in August of 1949 to a 
flight school in Denver, Colorado, with a C-85 
engine.  What could possibly go wrong?   

Well, in October 1949 it was wrecked. They 
repaired the fuselage center section, left landing 
gear support, windshield, left wing tip and spar.  

In September of 1950, 11 months later, it was 
wrecked again, this time fixing the left wing, again.   

In May of 1951, it went over on its back, and 
repairs included new propeller, engine mount, 
vertical fin, rudder, the lower fuselage skin aft near 
door posts, lower engine cowl, a new elevator and 
rudder cables.  They also straightened and 
reinforced the wing ribs with stringer material 
riveted diagonally between the lightning holes on 
the rib wing (those reinforcements are still there, 
so we know we have the original wings). 

In 1956 they did more repairs to the skins aft of the 
firewall, as well as the gear box skins.  

And in 1958, it must have had a real doozy of an 
incident, because it had more repairs on the left 
wing, right wing, forward fuselage and the entire 
tail section-new fin, rudder, stab, elevators.  

In 1960, somebody repaired the horizontal stab 
center bracket, and the elevator spar, including the 
reinforcement. This one stumps us, because there 
was no reinforcement on either of the elevator 
spars when we got the airplane.   

Here ends the documentation of any repairs or 
modifications that were done to Uno.  Everything 
done from this point on, and there WAS A LOT, was 
not documented in any way, so had to be removed 
or returned to original.  

Armed with this knowledge, we kept tearing it 
apart.  Ken removed the cabin top, and discovered 
that the wing root cabin parts were corroded in 
places and holes that should be round looks like 
paramecium (a squiggly blob).  The decision was 
made to replace or repair those, so they came off 
too.   

The skin aft of the cabin top, we call the turtle 
deck, had a large hole for a huge beacon, so that 
came off to be replaced.  

 

Cabin top off and turtle deck skins removed. 
Uno still sitting on its own three feet. 

 
Then we started looking at the forward gear 
bulkhead. Upon closer inspection, we found a 
strange ‘patch’.  It looked like it was made from a 
scrap of aluminum, that was bent to fit but we 
couldn’t figure out why it was there.  We removed 
it and found a crack in the bulkhead.   
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Forward bulkhead tear 
 
Then we found a tear in the bulkhead. So we got 
online and found that Univair makes new 
bulkheads, and ordered a new one.  
 
Then we looked at the gear boxes.  They looked 
good when you looked through the inspection 
holes in the floor boards.  With the bulkheads out, 
however, the cracks and tears became apparent.  

 

 

Ken drilled out the gear box strap skins under the 
fuselage, and the left gear box part fell out in his 
hand.  That needed to be repaired for sure!   

 

The right gear box had a few cracks or tears, but 
the left one had a bunch.  So we kept going, and 
removed the aft gear bulkhead.  Yeah!  It was in 
good shape! Something we didn’t have to repair or 
replace!  While it was gone, Ken decided to replace 
the belly skin aft of the gear boxes (under the seat 
pan).  There were extra holes of unknown origin in 
it, and strange dings and doinks.  While we were 
into it this far, might as well keep going….. 

 

             Just keep drilling, just keep drilling 
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The round inspection holes that give you access to the tailwheel bracket rivets had multiple cracks around 
each hole, and somebody put a thick plate of aluminum there to reinforce it. No documentation….   

To add to the misery, the fuselage skin below the horizontal stab had holes-a-plenty on the bottom, and we 
were not sure why.  Guess we get to replace that too!  Ken removed them all, and now we had a very stripped 
down airplane. Every time we stripped the paint off of a skin, we found bondo.  Since the plane will be 
polished, that is a no-no.  Off it came!  

 

When all was said and done, we removed the majority of the skin on the airplane fuselage.  There are 4 skins 
we did not replace.  By this time, there wasn’t much else we could take apart so we started to put it together 
again…   

Stay tuned for Uno part 3…  

So by this time, the airplane was 
off the gear, suspended between 
some wing racks.  There wasn’t 
much more we could do going 
backwards, so Ken went to the aft 
of the airplane! 

Ken removed the tailwheel and 
tailwheel springs and set them 
aside.  Then he removed the 
tailwheel bracket, it seemed pretty 
new.   

But the tail post bulkhead had 
patches and cracks, (replacement 
needed) and the horizontal 
bulkhead that supports the 
Horizontal stab had been 
reinforced with some really thick 
aluminum.   

 

Page 19 



 

 
 

Hannah Lagno of Queenstown, MD recently completed and passed her FAA A&P tests. 
She is a mechanic and chief pilot for Kent Aero, and a flight instructor for Chesapeake Sport Pilot,  

both located at Bay Bridge Airport in Stevensville, MD. 
 

Her parents are our Maryland State Reps., Sue & Fred Lagno 
 

                 

State Rep News 
Maryland State Representatives 

Fred and Sue Lagno 
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The weather was perfect - bright blue skies and calm winds. 
 
Twelve of our members came to enjoy the great flying weather, lunch, and conversations with old and new 
friends. All flew in except Bob and Janice Newell who drove a couple hours from Drummond Island. Bob 
reported his C-140 is still in a six-year restoration project but promised to try to fly it to the event next year. 
 
Some who attended were the usual ones who show up each year:  Dick & Nicki Acker, Victor Grahn, Don 
Preister, and Bob & Janice Newell . It was exciting to see six new faces at the event:  Andy & Karen Cotyk,  
Cullen Haesler, Don Niles, Ray Huckleberry, and Mark Collard. 
 

 
L-R, Victor Grahn, Cullen Haesler 
Cullen told about buying his airplane which was listed on Craig’s List up in Alaska. He had a friend there go look 
at it and based on his report, Cullen bought it and had it flown here to Michigan.  
 

The annual Michigan gathering of members of the  
International Cessna 120-140 Association was hosted by 

State Representatives Dick and Nicki Acker 
Saturday August 10, 2019 at the Clare Municipal Airport (48D) 

State Rep News 
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Andy and Karen Cotyk 
Andy purchased his C-120 from an estate sale after it had sat in a barn for 43 years. After a four-year 
restoration, Andy and Karen enjoy flying every chance they get. 
 

 
Don Niles 
Don flew an ultra-light for several years before deciding to graduate to a “real” C-140 airplane (his words not 
mine) and get a “real” pilot’s license. 
He is close to getting the license and in fact flew to Clare on a student long cross-country.  
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In front of Ray Huckleberry’s blue and white airplane. 

Left to right are Cullen Haesler, Ray Huckleberry, Victor Grahn, and Mark Collard. 
Mark brought his red and white airplane parked next to Ray’s.  

Ray purchased his airplane last year, got his tailwheel endorsement and has just returned from a week long 
flying trip to Idaho where he and some other friends spent the time camping and exploring the high country 
by air. He said he thinks the trip might not have been possible for him and his C-140 if it had not been for the 
vortex generators he had installed just before leaving for the trip. 
 

 
 
Enjoying the lunch of pulled pork, cowboy beans, potato salad, chips and brownies for dessert. 
Everyone had a great time and we are already looking forward to and planning for next year. 
 
Just a reminder to all state representatives, this is a really great thing to do for your state. The effort required 
is minimal and the rewards are huge.  
All you need to do is contact Rob Swanland at: rswanland@usa.net and ask for a list of members in your state. 
Pick a place and time for the event. Send an email out to the members. Organize a simple lunch and either 
make the meal or have it catered. The Association will reimburse you for up to $150 for any expenses you 
incur to make the event happen. Then, hope for good weather and see who shows up. Page 23 
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Tech Talk  by Christian Vehrs and Victor Grahn  

 

Landing gear fittings and bulkhead cracks 
The article in this issue (from Ken and Lorraine Morris) about their recent project for restoring UNO  
mentioned the presence of cracks in the bulkhead and landing gear fittings. We thought we’d take a few 
minutes here to give a little more understanding of those pesky little buggers and where to find them. 
 
During our conventions, Sun-N-Fun and Oshkosh, our Director of Maintenance (David Lowe) and our Technical 
Advisor (Victor Grahn) speak to our members regarding various maintenance issues commonly encountered 
by owners and pilots. They also bring cracked and worn parts with them to help share their wealth of 
knowledge with everyone in the audience.  
 
First, let’s get more acquainted with some of the components inside the airframe of our beloved airplanes. 
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The fuselage front section 
(as viewed in the parts catalog) 

consists of the front door post (1)  
which connects on the bottom to the  

forward gearbox bulkhead (2) 
and everything up to firewall. 

 



Tech Talk  by Christian Vehrs and Victor Grahn  

 

 
 

If we keep zooming in, we can see the front door post (1),  
the forward gearbox bulkhead (2), 

the aft gearbox bulkhead (3)  
and the gearbox fitting (4) sandwiched in between the two bulkheads.  Page 25 



Tech Talk  by Christian Vehrs and Victor Grahn  

 

 
 

This picture from UNO shows the front door post and forward gearbox bulkhead removed,  
revealing the right and left gearbox fittings (1 and 2) still attached to the aft gearbox bulkhead (3) 

 
These gearbox fittings are an assembly of steel parts welded together to create  

the attach points for the landing gear legs.  
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Tech Talk  by Christian Vehrs and Victor Grahn  

 

 
 

This picture of UNO shows the left gearbox fitting removed, revealing a better view of the aft gearbox 
bulkhead. We can easily see the slot in the right gearbox fitting (1) where the landing gear leg slides into. 
 
The landing gear leg is attached to the gearbox fitting with a single internal wrenching bolt which goes into a 
threaded hole in the gearbox fitting (2). It’s easy to imagine the forces applied to the gearbox fitting upon 
landing. The gearbox fittings transfer these forces to the fuselage structure through the forward and aft 
gearbox bulkheads.  
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Tech Talk  by Christian Vehrs and Victor Grahn  

 

        
                                                                           Photos from UNO 
Over time, cracks and tears can appear in the aluminum bulkheads (1) and the steel gearbox fittings (2). 
A thorough inspection should be performed by a knowledgeable IA familiar with Cessna 120s and 140s to 
locate all cracks and tears associated with the bulkheads and fittings.  
The picture below shows multiple cracks located in a fitting removed from another aircraft.  
Sometimes these cracks can be repaired, and sometimes the parts should be replaced.  
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Tech Talk  by Christian Vehrs and Victor Grahn  

 
Fortunately for us, there are several IAs in our network that can perform these repairs. The following pictures 
from Barnstormer’s Workshop (see ad in this issue) show the removal and repair of the bulkheads and fittings 
from some recent aircraft using a variety of stages of disassembly to access the repair area.  
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Good as new !  Page 31 



    

     

 
 
 
 
 

 

 

Our Georgia State Rep invites you to   Veteran’s Day Celebration 
November 2nd 09:00 – 17:00      Visit Peach State Aerodrome website 

                   for more details (GA2) 
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Oshkosh Review  … Gene Adkins and Jeff Tourt 
 
Gene says… 
Heavy rains hit Oshkosh Friday and Saturday 
leaving things in turmoil.   Campers spent the night 
along the 3 mile frontage road leading into the 
campground and some sought other firm dry 
places to park.  The airport was virtually closed 
until sometime Monday morning when things 
started to dry enough to move airplanes into 
parking.  Those that arrived early talked about the 
water standing in the camping areas in both Camp 
Scholler and the North 40.   
 

 
 
Due to the number of campers that ended up off 
site, traffic into Airventure became clogged and I 
spent 45 minutes to an hour in stop and go traffic 
driving in and parking lots were filled to the max.  

 
 
Otherwise, Airventure was as good as always.  I 
think the crowd was down a little because of the 
weather problems.   
 
Sunday, Jeff Tort got our table set up in the Type 
Club building and everything proceeded from 
there. If I remember right, we had about 60 sign in, 
one from Australia and one from France.    
 

 
Gene Adkins and Cindy Tourt at the type tent table 

 
Monday evening was Margarita Monday at Dick 
and Nicki Ackers campsite, an annual event, 
Tuesday was our Association dinner and the 
turnout there was lighter than before.  
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Thursday morning the Maintenance Forum was 
held back in the Forums area again with a good 
turnout for that.  Thanks to Victor Grahn and Dave 
Lowe for doing the presentations.  
 

 
Victor and Dave delivering the Maintenance Forum 
 
This was the Year of the Fighter in the Warbirds 
area.  The unique XP-82 Twin Mustang was there 
flying every day, also on board were the F-22 
Raptor, and F-35 Lightning II, both participating in 
the airshow flying formation with a P-51 and A-10 
Warthog, my tax dollars at work! Awesome! 
 

 
 

 

Jeff says… 
Oshkosh 2019 was a little different this year due to 
Mother Nature’s continuing rain which dropped 5 
inch's two days before the show started. We have 
had a great time in the past getting a place to camp 
thanks to Scott Ross and Don Alesi for going up 
early and saving a spot between them.  
 
Two miles south of the main entrance I knew we 
were in trouble the campers were on the sides of 
all the roads no one moving and no place to go. 
Never seen anything like this before and not 
wanting to be on the side of a road we found small 
opening and headed north to a vacant mall parking 
lot on the north west side of RWY 27 off site. The 
parking lot was nice flat dry ground.  
 
I'm always impressed and glad to see the spirit of 
aviators. As we parked, several told us there was a 
good party there the night before, and the camper 
next to us before realizing we had scooters. He was 
willing to loan us his very expensive BMW 1200cc 
motorcycle so we could get around - that’s 
fellowship.  
 

 
 
Getting around Oshkosh with anything less than a 
scooter is nuts, and being off site this year was no 
exception as we put something like 100 miles on 
the scoots! 
 
It seems as if they like changing things there and 
the type tent (or barn) is only open from noon till 
five now, which is kind of nice because I can see 
things in the morning before being to the table. I 
am reminded of our past members who diligently 
sat at that table all day long throughout the whole 
week - they know who they are and we THANK 
YOU.  
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It's an easy job meeting and greeting our fellow 
120 140 airmen. Some are so excited to see us and 
we sometimes only see them once a year at OSH. 
We register and renew memberships along with 
selling dinner tickets and informing members about 
Technical Forum and convention info. Cindy and I 
are on our 8th year of doing this - usually just 
Monday and Tuesday as we don’t spend the whole 
week there. I have had a great time meeting and 
talking to our members from all over the world.  
We are a very passionate bunch of Cessna owners. 
I've also enjoyed being with Virgil at Sun N Fun the 
past years. Different folks, but same passion! 
 
 On Monday one event I hope never stops is the 
Dick and Nicki Acker "Margarita Monday" A 
refreshing start to the week with two great host's 
that are a pleasure to be with. This is something we 
look forward to along with the obvious; a pitcher of 
ice cold margaritas in Dicks hand. I think he targets 
us weak ones because my glass is never empty. 
Thank You two for all you’ve done. You were one of 
the first ones we met some 11 years ago at the 
Dayton convention, and you made an impact on us 
to keep up your good works. 
 
 Tuesday was our member’s dinner at the Tall Pines 
Café. We usually sell tickets for this and all are 
welcome. This year was BBQ style pulled pork, 
chicken, and brisket with Mac & cheese / potatoes 
for sides. Brett Swartzendruber was our go-to guy 
for this. He is doing a great job and, as always, 
there was plenty to eat. Thanks To Brett and 
helpers for putting this together. 
 

 
 

 
 
 I missed walking the aircraft this year because of 
time but did manage to see couple of or little birds 
in the sea of planes as always. To those that say it's 
always the same I'm not going back? I say it's 
always different and enjoy seeing our once a year 
friends and meeting new ones.  
 
   My father is the one to introduce me to aviation 
although never having a pilot's license he was 
always the aviation guy. I have the 1960 EAA issue 
with my father driving from Long Island and his 
best friend flying to EAA Rockford in a plane they 
both built in a garage in Long Island NY.  
 
I have fond memories with him camping in a tent, 
cooking all our meals over the camp stove, and 
washing up with a 5 gal jug of cold water. We took 
our kids there growing up and now that they’re 
grown and moved out they still come up for couple 
days with us and love the whole experience. Hope 
to see plenty more members and events up there 
in the years to come.  
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International Cessna 120 / 140 Association 
State Representatives 

 
Alaska 
Jason Mayrand 
Alaska120@gmail.com  
 
Alabama 
Blake Mathis 
blakemathis@yahoo.com 
 
Arizona 
Ron Wiener 
rkw55@msn.com 
 
Arkansas 
Donis Hamilton 
hamilton@grnco.net 
 
California 
Randy Thompson 
thompsonsair@tds.net 
 
Colorado 
Jack Cronin 
croninjw@gmail.com 
 
Connecticut 
Doug Halley 
dhhlmh@sbcglobal.net 
 
Michael & Louise Silvester 
Mjsv35@aol.com 
 
Delaware 
 
Florida 
Mike Smith 
mspcfl@comcast.net 
 
Wolfgang Schuele 
wedees@gmx.net 
 
 
Georgia 
Christian Vehrs 
christian.s.vehrs@delta.com 
 
Hawaii 
 
Idaho 
David Hoffman 
david@cockpitlights.com 
 
Illinois 
Don Alesi 
n2084v@comcast.net 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
Indiana 
Lawrence Benson 
Lebjer.1@hotmail.com 
 
Justin Pallas 
Cessna120@pallasdesignstudio.com 

Iowa 
Vince & Denise Jackovich 
vbjfly@aol.com 
 
Kansas 
Brett and Tory Swartzendruber 
brett@hesstonmachine.com 
 
Kentucky 
David Lowe 
davidlowe.c140@gmail.com 
 
Louisiana 
 
Maine 
 
Maryland 
Fred Lagno 
fredlagno@yahoo.com 
 
Massachusetts 
Steve Johnson 
Stevejohnson02780@gmail.com 

Michigan 
Dick & Nicki Acker 
dnacker@gmail.com 

Minnesota 
Tom & Jan Norton 
jannorton1423@gmail.com 
 
Mississippi 
 
Missouri 
 
Montana 
 
Nebraska 
Mark Peterson 
flyfast140@gmail.com 
 
Nevada 
Geary Keilman 
N2422v@aol.com 

Josh McDonald 
joshcfi@gmail.com 
 
New Hampshire 
 
 
 

 
New Jersey 
Debbie Schrek 
Debs28@verizon.net 

New Mexico 
 
New York 
 
North Carolina 
Mac Forbes 
wefly140@aol.com 
 
North Dakota 
Mike Paulson 
mpaulson@fargojet.com 
 
Ohio 
 
Oklahoma 
 
Brad Depee 
braddepee@yahoo.com 
 
Oregon 
Timothy Mix 
cessnafixer@yahoo.com 
 
Pennsylvania 
Richard Duncan  
Wingthing1@aol.com 
 
Michael Knefley 
topcubs@hughes.net 

Rhode Island 
Bob Berlyn 
bberlyn@cox.net 
 
South Carolina 
Bo Mabry 
swiftbo@islc.net 
 
South Dakota 
Bruce & Christine Bowen 
bbowen999@aol.com 
 
Tennessee 
Brad Haslett 
flybrad@yahoo.com 
 
Texas 
Ken Dwight 
kdwight@swbell.net 
 
Orville Winover 
owinover@aol.com 
 
 
 
 

 
Texas (cont.) 
Bob Parks 
captbp@gmail.com 
 
Vic White 
vwkestrel@gvtc.com 
 
Utah  
 
Vermont 
Robert Desrochers 
Robert@fairbanksmill.com 
 
Virginia 
Jamie Barnhardt  
Innovative65@gmail.com 
 
Washington 
David & Cathy Sbur 
sbur@hei.net 
 
Max Platts 
mtplatts@gmail.com 
txplatts@lcmail.lcsc.edu 
 
West Virginia 
Bill Motsinger 
wmotsinger@suddenlink.net 
 
Wisconsin 
Matt & Carole Rybarczyk 
mattryb@live.com 
 
Wyoming 
Frank Mommsen 
frank@wyocarb.com 
 
International Reps 
 
Australia 
Mike & Virginia Dalton 
dalts@bigpond.net.au 
 
Canada 
Martin Tanguay 
tanguaymartin@videotron.ca 
 
Germany 
Wolfgang Schuele 
wedees@gmx.net 
 
United Kingdom 
Iain & Sarah Macdonald 
morayflyinggroup@gmail.com 
 
Graham Robson 
graham-robson@btconnect.com 
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